

00-10

STATEMENT OF POLICY

LGBT Health

Policy

The National Association of County and City Health Officials (NACCHO) supports the incorporation and adoption of principles of social justice into social policy, public health curricula, workforce development initiatives, and the design of program evaluation measures as strategies to eliminate health inequities. Based on those principles, NACCHO encourages local health departments to act on the social injustices at the root of health inequities among lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender and queer (LGBTQ) (including gender identity and gender expression) individuals, families, and communities.

As part of that work, NACCHO specifically supports the following:

- The development by the Department of Health and Human Services and other governmental agencies of an expanded research agenda on LGBTQ health, including (1) comprehensive training programs to build research capacity; (2) the identification and inclusion of LGBTQ individuals in local, state, and federal research efforts; and (3) research on how to reach inaccessible communities to improve prevention efforts and access to care.
- The development, tracking, and regular presentation of indicators that measure social health and well-being of LGBTQ populations, including inequities in health status.
- Strategies for and trainings on data collection for analysis of the health of LGBTQ individuals, families, and communities.
- City and county policies and ordinances that are inclusive of sexual orientation and gender identity and expression and prohibit all discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation and gender identity and expression.^{1, 2}

Justification

State of health among LGBTQ populations

In 2010, approximately 594,000 same-sex households were reported in the American Community Survey.³ Same sex couples live in 99 percent of U.S. counties.⁴ Approximately two to five percent of the U.S. population identifies as lesbian, gay, bisexual, or transgender (including gender identity and expression).⁴ Despite progress in the advancement of civil rights for some LGBTQ populations, members of the LGBTQ community continue to experience exclusion, isolation, discrimination, injustice, and worse health outcomes than their heterosexual counterparts. Within findings about the health of LGBTQ populations relative to heterosexual people, health inequities emerge from the intersection of fundamental injustices overlapping with structural racism, class oppression, and gender oppression.



There is an alarming dearth of research about LGBTQ communities as documented in the 2011 Institute of Medicine report, *The Health of LGBT People: Building a Better Foundation*.⁵ Few representative health-related surveys include questions about sexual orientation and there are no representative surveys that include questions about gender identity or expression. However, applying national data findings from national institutions such as the Williams Institute at the University of California at Los Angeles, Center for Population Research in LGBT Health at the Fenway Institute, the National Coalition for LGBT Health, the Institute of Medicine, Human Rights Campaign, Healthy People 2020, LGBT Health, and the Center for American Progress indicate that significant areas of health inequity and public health are concerning, include the following:

- LGBTQ youth are two to three times more likely to attempt suicide.⁶
- LGBTQ youth are more likely to be homeless.⁷
- Lesbians are less likely to get preventive services for cancer.⁸
- Gay men are at higher risk of HIV and other STDs, especially among communities of color.⁹
- Lesbians and bisexual females are more likely to be overweight or obese.¹⁰
- Transgender individuals have a high prevalence of HIV/STDs,¹¹ victimization,¹² mental health issues,¹³ and suicide,¹⁴ and are less likely to have health insurance than heterosexual or LGB individuals.¹⁵
- Elderly LGBTQ individuals face additional barriers to health because of isolation and a lack of social services and culturally competent providers.¹⁶
- LGBTQ populations have the highest rates of tobacco, alcohol, and other drug use.^{17,18,19}
- Homophobia and HIV/AIDS stigma are drivers of poorer health outcomes among LGBTQ populations.²⁰

Lack of data about the health of LGBTQ populations

While LGBTQ individuals have unique needs and health experiences, “as a nation, we do not know exactly what these experiences and needs are.”²¹ There are sparse data about the impact of health inequities within LGBTQ communities, particularly health inequities faced by transgender people of color, who are the most vulnerable because of stigma and discrimination; in addition, there continue to be challenges in ensuring that language and data classification used in public health tracking are not reflective of discrimination. Our data-driven health systems therefore render whole communities invisible in decision-making processes, hampering efforts to create strategies that would best serve all LGBTQ populations. Public health practitioners, health officials, and researchers need more demographic data and data on the appropriate health indicators for the development of programs that improve LGBTQ health status.

Pro- and anti-LGBTQ rights legislation

In 1972, East Lansing passed ordinance banning discrimination based on "affectional or sexual preference," becoming the first jurisdiction to pass pro-LGBTQ rights legislation.²² Since then, dozens of states and jurisdictions have passed antidiscrimination laws, but 21 states and the District of Columbia have passed laws prohibiting discrimination in employment based on sexual orientation and 17 states and DC. prohibit discrimination based on gender identity.²³ Twenty-one states and DC have passed laws prohibiting employment discrimination based on sexual orientation, and 17 states and DC also prohibit discrimination based on gender identity.²³ As of

Nov.1, 2013, at least 189 cities and counties have employment ordinances governing all public and private employers that prohibit discrimination based on gender identity.²⁴

Although these laws and policies provide important protections, they are only as effective as their implementation. Further, a number of funding decisions continue to reflect anti-LGBTQ sentiment, or do not account for the health inequities present such as the need for increased funding devoted to men of color, and young gay, bisexual, and transgender men to address the HIV/AIDS epidemic’s demographics. Much work needs to be done at all levels of government and in areas of daily life to secure LGBTQ civil rights across the United States. Jurisdictions that have reformed discriminatory policies have begun yielding positive impacts on health outcomes.²⁵ The table below describes several areas in which LGBTQ individuals, families, and communities face institutionalized inequities that influence health status.

Laws	Number of states and local jurisdictions lacking antidiscrimination laws or perpetuating institutionalized injustice
Statewide Housing Laws & Policies	42 without protections ²⁶
Marriage and Relationship Equality	33 with marriage restricted to one man and one woman ²⁷
Hate Crimes	19 without protections ²⁶
School Anti-Discrimination Laws	39 without protections ²⁸

Impact of Social Injustice on LGBTQ Communities, Individuals, and Families

Discrimination and institutionalized injustice at all levels and in areas of life create unjust barriers to healthy living for historically marginalized communities. These injustices pose serious consequences and extract great social costs by limiting people’s ability to access needed resources and to live healthy, whole lives. A lack of recognition by researchers and a lacking research base, the denial of basic civil rights, barriers to inclusive medical care and equitable wages, and the threat of violence all conspire to exclude LGBTQ individuals from decision-making and block them from taking part in daily life. Importantly, injustices also expose people to risks that in turn predispose individuals to disease and death.²⁹ Over the life-course, the impact of social injustice on health accumulates and grows worse, devastating LGBTQ communities.³⁰

References/Notes

1. “‘Sexual orientation’ is the preferred term used when referring to an individual’s physical and/or emotional attraction to the same and/or opposite gender. ‘Heterosexual,’ ‘bisexual,’ and ‘homosexual’ are all sexual orientations. A person’s sexual orientation is distinct from a person’s gender identity and expression.” Human Rights Campaign. Resources webpage. Retrieved August 1, 2013 from <http://www.hrc.org/resources/entry/sexual-orientation-and-gender-identity-terminology-and-definitions>.
2. The term “gender identity” refers to a person’s basic sense of being a man or boy, a woman or girl, or another gender (e.g., transgender, bigender, or gender-queer, which rejects “the traditional binary classification of gender.”) from Institute of Medicine. (2013). *The Health of Lesbian, Gay, and Transgender People*. Washington DC: The National Academies Press.
3. Census Bureau. (2011). Same-Sex Couple Households: American Community Survey Briefs. Retrieved August 9, 2013 from <http://www.census.gov/prod/2011pubs/acsbr10-03.pdf>.
4. Census Bureau. Census 2000, Summary File 1, Table PCT014.
5. Institute of Medicine. (2013). *The Health of Lesbian, Gay, and Transgender People*. Washington DC: The National Academies Press.

6. Garofalo, R., Wolf, R.C., Wissow, L.S., Woods, E.R., & Goodman, E. (1999). Sexual orientation and risk of suicide attempts among a representative sample of youth. *Archives of Pediatrics and Adolescent Medicine*, 153(5):487-493.
7. Conron, K.J., Mimiaga, M.J., Landers, S.J.(2010). A population-based study of sexual orientation identity and gender differences in adult health. *Am J Public Health*, 100(10):1953-1960; Kruks, G. (2006). Gay and lesbian homeless/street youth: Special issues and concerns. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 12(7):515-518; Van Leeuwen, J.M., Boyle, S., Salomonsen-Sautel, S., et al. (2006). Lesbian, gay, and bisexual homeless youth: An eight-city public health perspective. *Child Welfare*, 85(2):151-170.
8. Buchmueller, T., & Carpenter, C.S. (2010). Disparities in health insurance coverage, access, and outcomes for individuals in same-sex versus different-sex relationships, 2000–2007. *American Journal of Public Health*, 100(3):489-495; Dilley, J.A., Simmons, K.W., Boysun, M.J., et al. (2010). Demonstrating the importance and feasibility of including sexual orientation in public health surveys: Health disparities in the Pacific Northwest. *American Journal of Public Health*, 100(3):460-467.
9. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2010). *HIV and AIDS among gay and bisexual men*. Atlanta: CDC. Retrieved on August 1, 2013 from <http://www.cdc.gov/nchstp/newsroom/docs/CDC-MSM-508.pdf>.
10. Struble, C.B., Lindley, L.L., Montgomery, K., et al. (2010). Overweight and obesity in lesbian and bisexual college women. *Journal of American College Health*, 59(1):51-56.
11. Herbst, J.H., Jacobs, E.D., Finlayson, T.J., et al. (2008). Estimating HIV prevalence and risk behaviors of transgender persons in the United States: A systematic review. *AIDS and Behavior*, (12):1-17.
12. Whitbeck, L.B., Chen, X., Hoyt, D.R., et al. (2004). Mental disorder, subsistence strategies, and victimization among gay, lesbian, and bisexual homeless and runaway adolescents. *Journal of Sex Research*, 41(4):329-42.
13. Diaz, R.M., Ayala, G., Bein, E., et al. (2001). The impact of homophobia, poverty, and racism on the mental health of gay and bisexual Latino men: Findings from three US cities. *American Journal of Public Health*, 91(6):141-146.
14. Kenagy, G.P. (2005). Transgender health: Findings from two needs assessment studies in Philadelphia. *Health and Social Work*, 30(1):19-26.
15. National Gay and Lesbian Taskforce. (2009). National transgender discrimination survey: Preliminary findings. Washington, DC: National Gay and Lesbian Taskforce. Retrieved November 3, 2013 from http://www.thetaskforce.org/downloads/reports/fact_sheets/transsurvey_prelim_findings.pdf.
16. Cahill, S., South, K., & Spade, J. (2009). *Outing age: Public policy issues affecting gay, lesbian, bisexual and transgender elders*. Washington: National Gay and Lesbian Task Force.
17. Lee, G.L., Griffin, G.K., & Melvin, C.L. (2009). Tobacco use among sexual minorities in the USA: 1987 to May 2007: A systematic review. *Tobacco Control*, 18:275-82; Xavier, J., Honnold, J., & Bradford, J. (2007). The health, health-related needs, and lifecourse experiences of transgender Virginians. Virginia HIV Community Planning Committee and Virginia Department of Health. Richmond, VA: Virginia Department of Health. Retrieved November 3, 2013 from <http://www.vdh.virginia.gov/epidemiology/DiseasePrevention/documents/pdf/THISFINALREPORTVol1.pdf>.
18. Hughes, T.L. (2005). Chapter 9: Alcohol use and alcohol-related problems among lesbians and gay men. *Annual Review of Nursing Research*, 23:283-325.
19. Lyons, T., Chandra, G., & Goldstein, J. (2006). Stimulant use and HIV risk behavior: The influence of peer support. *AIDS Education and Prevention*, 18(5):461-73; Mansergh, G., Colfax, G.N., Marks, G., et al. (2001). The circuit party men's health survey: Findings and implications for gay and bisexual men. *American Journal of Public Health*, 91(6):953-958.
20. Mitchum, Preston and Nussbaum, Lauren (2013). Homophobia as a Public Health Hazard: Gender Identities, Sexual Orientation, and the Human Right to Health. *Health Law and Policy Brief*. Vol. 6: Iss. 2, Article 9. Retrieved February 12, 2014 from <http://digitalcommons.wcl.american.edu/hlp/vol6/iss2/9>.
21. Institute of Medicine. (2013). *The Health of Lesbian, Gay, and Transgender People*. Washington DC: The National Academies Press.
22. Faderman, L. (2007). *Great Events from History: Gay, Lesbian, Bisexual, and Transgender Events, 1848-2006*. Salem Press: 228; Department of Health and Human Services. (2013). Lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender health. *Healthy People 2020*. Washington, DC.

23. As of Nov. 21, 2013. National Gay and Lesbian Task Force. State Nondiscrimination Laws in the U.S. Retrieved November 3, 2013, from http://www.thetaskforce.org/downloads/reports/issue_maps/non_discrimination_6_13_color.pdf.
24. Human Rights Campaign. (2013). Cities and Counties with Non-Discrimination Ordinances that Include Gender Identity. Retrieved November 3, 2013, from <http://www.hrc.org/resources/entry/cities-and-counties-with-non-discrimination-ordinances-that-include-gender>.
25. Buffie, William C. Public Health Implications of Same Sex Marriage. *American Journal of Public Health*: June 2011, Vol. 101, No. 6, pp. 986-990. Retrieved on February 12, 2014 from <http://ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/abs/10.2105/AJPH.2010.300112>. Hatzenbuehler, Mark L., O'Cleirigh, Conall, Grasso, Chris, Mayer, Kenneth, Safren, Steven, and Bradford, Judith. Effect of Same-Sex Marriage Laws on Health Care Use and Expenditures in Sexual Minority Men: A Quasi-Natural Experiment. *American Journal of Public Health*: February 2012, Vol. 102, No. 2, pp. 285-291. Retrieved on February 12, 2014 from <http://ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/abs/10.2105/AJPH.2011.300382>.
26. Human Rights Campaign. (2013). State Hate Crimes Laws. Retrieved November 3, 2013 from http://www.hrc.org/files/assets/resources/hate_crimes_laws_062013.pdf.
27. Human Rights Campaign. (2013). Statewide Marriage Prohibitions. Retrieved November 3, 2013 from http://www.hrc.org/files/assets/resources/marriage_prohibitions_11-2013.pdf.
28. Human Rights Campaign. (2013). Statewide School Non-Discrimination Laws and Policies. Retrieved November 3, 2013 from http://www.hrc.org/files/assets/resources/school_non-discrimination_laws_062013.pdf.
29. Sen, A. (1992). *Inequality Reexamined*. New York: Russell Sage. See also: Nussbaum, M.C. (2011). *Creating capabilities: The human development approach*. Cambridge, MA: Belknap Press.
30. Fitzgerald, E. (2013). *No golden years at the end of the rainbow: How a lifetime of discrimination compounds economic and health disparities for LGBTQ older adults*. The National Gay and Lesbian Task Force.

Record of Action

Proposed by NACCHO Health Equity and Social Justice Committee

Adopted by NACCHO Board of Directors November 12, 2000

Updated February 2014